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M I N U T E S 
October 29, 2024 

SECOND MONTHLY MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL 

 CITY HALL - 2ND

 FLOOR MEETING ROOM | 160 6TH

 AVENUE E. | 4:00 p.m. 

 
Present:   Mayor Barbara G. Volk, Mayor Pro Tem Lyndsey Simpson and Council Members: Jennifer 

Hensley, Melinda Lowrance and Jeff Miller 

 

Staff Present: City Manager John Connet, City Clerk Jill Murray, City Attorney Angela Beeker, 

Communications Manager Allison Justus, Budget & Evaluation Director Adam Murr, and 

others. 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Mayor Barbara G. Volk called the meeting to order at 4:01 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance. 

A quorum was established with all members in attendance.  

2. CONSIDERATION OF AGENDA   
 

Council Member Jeff Miller moved that City Council approve the agenda as presented. A 

unanimous vote of the Council followed. Motion carried. 

 

3.   CONSENT AGENDA - None 

 

4.   PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 

A. Second Public Hearing to Consider the Submission of a Community Development Block 

Grant Application, Neighborhood Revitalization, for the FY24-25 Funding Cycle    – 

Angela S. Beeker, City Attorney/Daniel Heyman, Staff Attorney 

 

City Attorney Daniel Heyman explained that the purpose of the public hearing is to consider the 

submission of a Community Development Block Grant Application for the FY 2024-25 funding 

cycle. The City Council held an initial public hearing at the September 5, 2024 regular meeting. 

Following the first public hearing, City staff,  Housing Assistance Corporation (HAC) and Land of 

Sky Regional Council (LOSRC) developed a draft application. A second public hearing is required 

to allow comment on the draft application prior to submittal.  The grant, a Neighborhood 

Revitalization Grant (CDBG-NR), is offered through the North Carolina Rural Economic 

Development Division of the Department of Commerce (REDD), and would be for the rehabilitation 

of four (4) homes owned by low-to-moderate income households located at the following addresses 

in the City of Hendersonville corporate limits: 221 Ashwood Road, 709 E Pace Street, 815 7th 

Avenue W, and 1739 Clairmont Drive. Low to moderate households are those having a household 

income equal to or less than 80% of the area median income. The total estimated cost of all activities 

included in the grant application is $562,710.50, which includes an estimated $511,555.00 for home 

rehabilitation and $51,155.50 for administration costs. The application would be submitted in 

partnership with HAC, who would serve as the subrecipient of the grant funds. HAC would manage 

the rehabilitation projects on the homes.  The grant would be administered by LOSRC. The public is 

invited to the October 29, 2024 City Council meeting to comment on the draft application.  After this 

second public hearing, and if the City Council votes to proceed with the grant application, the City, 

HAC, and LOSRC will finalize the application for submission to REDD for consideration.  He also 

gave the following PowerPoint presentation. 
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The public hearing opened at 4:09 p.m. 

Public Comments: 
 

Meg Lebeck, Executive Director of the Housing Assistance Corporation thanked the City Council for 

their interest in home repair as this is a huge piece of our mission in the community and it has been 

our great pleasure to work with you on the last CDBG and I am very excited for the opportunity to 

continue that work together. 

 

The public hearing closed at 4:09 p.m. 

 

Council Member Melinda Lowrance moved that City Council adopt the Resolution by the City of 

Hendersonville City Council Authorizing the Submittal of an Application for Community 

Development Block Grant Funding for the City of Hendersonville Housing Rehabilitation 

Assistance Program. A unanimous vote of the Council followed. Motion carried. 

 

5.   NEW BUSINESS 
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       A. Amendments to Fee Schedule for Hurricane Helene – Angela S. Beeker, City Attorney 

 

City Attorney Angela Beeker presented an amended fee schedule that proposes to clean up the 

zoning fees to zero while the Mayor declares a State of Emergency is in effect.  The highlighted 

areas are the amended parts of the fee schedule.   These are things that we thought could possibly 

come up and could be hurricane related.  As you’re aware, the legislator passed something similar 

but it was a lot more limited.  These are not high dollar fees and this will be retroactive to September 

26, 2024 except for delinquent account fees which will be only for the period of the State of 

Emergency.  Council Member Jennifer Hensley asked about reconnect fees and City Manager 

Connet said that we will bring that back at the November 7th  meeting since we did not have an 

answer tonight and need to speak with the Utilities Director. 
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Council Member Jennifer Hensley moved that City Council adopt an Ordinance of the City of 

Hendersonville City Council to Amend the Budget Ordinance by Adopting an Amended Fee 

Schedule Due to the Impacts of Hurricane Helene as presented. A unanimous vote of the Council 

followed.  Motion carried. 

       B. Consideration of Amendment to City Council Regular Meeting Agenda – Jill Murray, 

City Clerk 

 

City Manager Connet explained that due to the impact of Hurricane Helene on the City’s Operations 

Center, the Council meetings for October, November and December need to be moved to the City 

Hall Meeting Room on the 2nd Floor so the address has been changed.  Another proposed change is 

to cancel the November workshop meeting on November 27th as that is the day before the 

Thanksgiving holiday. 

Council Member Lyndsey Simpson moved that City Council approve the City Council Regular 

Meeting Agenda as amended.  A unanimous vote of the Council followed.  Motion carried. 

       C. Ratification of Contracts Entered for Helene – Angela S. Beeker, City Attorney 

 

City Attorney Beeker explained that at your last meeting you authorized the city manager to enter 

into contracts and then if they needed to be ratified, we would bring those back.  We have two such 

agreements related to debris removal.  As you know, NCDOT controls many of the streets in the city 

so if the city wants to arrange for debris to be picked up on NCDOT streets, we have to enter into an 

agreement where they give the city the authority to do that and it makes us responsible for it.  It’s a 

5-year term but its terminable with a 30-day notice.  The way we perform that function is the second 

agreement which is the Interlocal Agreement with the County because the County activated that 

agreement that was put in place before the storms for debris removal so then they assume the 

responsibility to do debris removal county-wide. Then we enter into an interlocal agreement with the 

county and they will do that on our behalf. So, these agreements are being presented today for 

ratification. 

 

1. NCDOT Disaster Related Debris Removal Agreement 

2. Interlocal Agreement for Debris Removal 

Council Member Melinda Lowrance moved that City Council approve and ratify the contracts and 

agreements as presented by the City Manager or City Attorney.  A unanimous vote of the Council 

followed.  Motion carried. 

       D. Consideration of Amendments to City Policies as Necessary to Support Hurricane 

Helene Recovery Item Title As It Appears On The Agenda – John Connet, City Manager 

 

City Attorney Angela Beeker explained that at the last meeting City Council authorized that certain 

administrative policy adjustments be made.  One of those was to allow department heads and city 

manager to be paid for overtime, even though they are exempt.  There is another provision in the 
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personnel policy that allows the city manager to make administrative amendments and he did so by 

cutting off overtime for exempt employees and everybody after the first two weeks. So, we are just 

asking that City Council ratify that as a formal change to that inclement weather policy.  It’s limited 

to Helene that city department heads and city manager and other exempt employees would no longer 

accrue overtime.  The second one is the Leak Adjustment Policy and you also authorized the city 

manager to put in place a Leak Adjustment Policy to make Helene related leaks easier to be adjusted.  

Normally there is a limit on how many times you can ask for an adjustment and it’s limited to $1,000 

dollars and this removes those limitations with respect to hurricane Helene. 

 

We are asking City Council to ratify these policy amendments: 

 

1. Administrative Policy Amendment – Discontinue Overtime for Exempt Employees during 

Helene 

2. Leak Adjustment Policy 

Council Member Jeff Miller moved that City Council approve and ratify the amendments to City 

policies as presented by the City Manager or City Attorney.  A unanimous vote of the Council 

followed.  Motion carried. 

       E. City Manager Hurricane Helene Report Updates – John Connet, City Manager 

 

City Manager John Connet gave the following update:  

 We continue to be in a State of Emergency, although there are no restrictions, we continue to 

work with FEMA.  FEMA is in town and we have met with them on a couple of occasions 

and they have met with the Mayor.  At this point, we continue to gather our documentation 

and we will be assigned a project manager who will help us submit FEMA documentation to 

the Federal Government for reimbursement.  

 We are also working with our insurance carrier for damaged buildings.  There is a lot of 

behind-the-scenes work that we are trying to do.  Our mission is two parallel paths.  One is 

recovery and dealing with the storm but also we are slowly returning to normal activities and 

priorities of city council that occurred prior to the storm.  So we are trying to work in a way 

that we can recover but continue to move forward.   

 We continue to meet regularly as a team.  Previous to this week we were meeting on 

Mondays and Fridays as what we call a Continuity of Operations Team.  Going forward, we 

are just going to do that one day a week on Mondays.  In addition to that we have set up four 

Functional Team meetings focused on Community Development, Public Safety, Economic 

Recovery, Public Works and Facility Repair & Replacement. 

 Public Safety – The Police Department and Fire Department have basically returned to 

normal operations; however, we are seeing increasing issues with motor vehicle accidents 

and traffic control.  We’ve seen about a 25% increase in calls for service on the police and 

fire side, basically because we’ve seen an increase in the number of folks in our community. 

No burn ban yet from State or County government.  Of course, you can’t burn in the city 

anyway.  We have a number of folks living in hotels.  As of this week, we have 212 vouchers 

for hotels.  Two-thirds of those vouchers are folks living outside of the county but we do 

have a number of folks staying at our local hotels who may or may not be using FEMA.  

With Police and Fire, I’m also trying to monitor any price gauging issues because I know 

Council Member Lowrance has gotten a couple of complaints and I’ll pass those on to the 

County.  Ultimately it will go to the Attorney General’s office and the Attorney General will 

be responsible for investigating price gauging. 

 Community Development – We are evaluating all of the remaining special events for 

the remainder of the year trying to evaluate the cost benefit as it relates to getting things back 

to normal but also being mindful of our staff time and having staff to deal with the special 

events and we are moving some things around and requesting assistance but Halloween is 

going on as planned.  “Treat Street” is going on this Thursday as well as we will be providing 

“Walking on 4th Avenue” for the private trick-or-treating that’s going on.  As far as future 

events, we have postponed or canceled several of our Farmer’s Market dates but there are 

pop-up markets going on with local vendors that will continue.  We’ll also have our regular 

Holiday Market on the first Saturday in December. Turkey Trot is being planned and other 

holiday events such as the tree lighting and Christmas parade are going as planned.  As part 

of the recovery process we’ve purchased sixty-four new barricades, as we lost a bunch during 
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the storm. Thirty-two of the sixty-four are located on Bearcat and these are going to be less 

labor intensive and less water intensive so we’re trying those out.  So thirty-two originally 

came in as loners. Thirty-two more will arrive this week that have reflective lighting on them 

so you can see them at night and they will come with a trailer that hopefully be easier to 

move than some of our water barricades.  We will be using a combination until we have a 

sufficient number.  Extra expenses are reimbursed by FEMA but we will have to justify the 

expenditure.  Honestly, we had planned to buy these new type of barricades anyway but we 

made the decision to go ahead and buy them now because they will be used as part of 

recovery so we hope they will be reimbursed.  We have completed damage assessment.  

Mike Huffman has been out doing damage assessment in the hundred year floodplain so he 

has identified buildings that have had substantial damage.  Commercial buildings that have to 

be built back will have to be brought into compliance.  We have also done our residential 

assessments and those numbers were turned into the county so if you look at the county 

numbers, our numbers are included with those.  We also did complimentary fire code 

inspections.  We met with folks that are rebuilding and reminding them that they need to get 

permits and need to make sure they’re in compliance as they rebuild so we don’t have fires 

and other emergencies down the road.  There will continue to be challenges as we go 

forward.  For example, debris removal has been a major topic.  We  have whole mobile 

homes that we have to dispose of and have to figure out how to do that and we have lots of 

vegetative debris and we’ll talk more about that.  We’re working through temporary housing.  

Lew has met with the county regarding temporary housing.  FEMA is currently looking for 

existing residential units to use.  If we can’t find enough existing residential units, they’ll 

look for opportunities to provide housing either  on private property whether that be 

manufactured housing or recreational vehicles on private property or in existing mobile home 

parks or where they may ultimately build new parks.  Still to be determined.  May require 

some zoning ordinance amendments down the road but we’re working toward that. 

 Economic Recovery – Trying to get things back to normal.  We’re having our November 

Planning Board  meeting and they will have some items that will come to your December 

meeting.  We will not have a December Planning Board meeting to try to put some spacing in 

there as we move into the new year but building permits have resumed and new construction 

has resumed.  The downtown group is involved in  establishing an Economic Recovery Fund.  

Also, working on the Small Business Center or incubator we have on 5th Avenue.  We are 

also putting together a “We Are Open For Business” video with the Partnership for 

Economic Development, TDA, Chamber of Commerce, Small Business Center etc., trying to 

let people know that we are open for business.  You’ll see an industrial project on your 

agenda at your November meeting next week.  The TDA is anticipating a 20%-30% loss for 

hotel revenue based on previous storms. 

 Public Works – As you can imagine, the number one thing has been debris.  We have 

been collecting vegetative debris using our own forces and mutual aid.  The county has 

exercised a state contract.  Those contractors are in and are slowly getting up to speed as it 

relates to vegetative debris.  My understanding is that currently they have thirty trucks in the 

entire county so we’ll continue to use mutual aid in the city to try to speed that up for city 

folks but you’ll also see the state contractor in the city.  For our forces and mutual aid, we 

will have to submit reimbursement to FEMA as it relates to that.  We are focused  on heavy 

debris areas first and then we will move on all over the city.  Building debris is the one thing 

that has not been removed yet.   The county has four debris sites and all of this storm debris 

has to be taken to one of these four permitted sites.  For vegetative, we have a fifth site at our 

own wastewater plant and that’s where we’re taking our debris, but the city vehicles cannot 

go to the four county debris sites.  They have one on 191, Blue Ridge Community College, 

the landfill and at the Ag Center.  I do not believe the building debris has been permitted yet 

so that’s still on the side of the road and there is currently no easy way of getting rid of that 

debris.  We just ask our residents to be patient with us as its going to take us some time to 

deal with that.  Also, Public Works has started repairing our parks and getting them back 

open and running.  The greenway is open.  We do have debris along it but the greenway is 

open.  We will ultimately have to do some stream restoration in the long term as well.  Patton 

Park remains closed. We are cleaning up and putting priority on opening up the basketball 

courts and the skate park, opening the fields, opening the pavilions and opening the walking 

paths so our crews are working on that for the very near term.  The playground and the pool 

will be much longer term.  We will have to get someone to come assess the pool and assess 

those buildings around the pool.  Whitmire remains temporarily closed.  That was also 
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flooded.  We have to remove sheetrock and floor tile from there and are assessing the 

damage there. Sullivan Park is a priority to get back open.  We will open everything up this 

week with the exception of the bathrooms.  The bathrooms are typically winterized this time 

of year, so we’re going to clean them, winterize them and do any repairs but the playground 

will be open.  We removed all of the mulch and have to put new mulch down and we 

removed the damaged piece of playground equipment but the other equipment will be 

cleaned and sanitized to get that park open.  MLK Park is open.  King Park is temporarily 

closed but we’ll work with the school system to determine baseball at King Park.  Rotary 

Park will be good to open.  At the dog park we have to work on some fence damage.  The 

cemetery is open and regular maintenance is occurring there.  Lennox Park, we will get that 

open.  There’s  some fence down at other places and we are working with a contractor to get 

some bids on them.  The bathrooms at Patton Park, we’ll get those repaired in the short term 

and get those opened and same for Sullivan Park.  Edwards Park is in good shape and the 

downtown bathrooms are fine.  We will also do street and bridge assessment.  We have to 

evaluate all of our bridges for damage.  We didn’t have any obvious damage except for a 

couple of places as it relates to streets, so we need to do a full assessment and we’re working 

on getting engineers to do that.  Also, the same on stormwater drainage infrastructure. 

 Facility Repair & Replacement Group – Priority repairs are at City Hall.  We have 

some repairs to do on the stairwells and the second floor bathroom, so it’s a priority to get 

this building back into tip top shape.   Also the Operations Center is a priority particularly as 

it relates to the assembly room and the lobby so we can get back to having our meetings 

there.  We’re working on getting proposals and bids to do the work there.  Patton Park, as I 

mentioned, we will be getting an assessment on the pool.  The admin building at Patton Park 

which is where the Literary Connections is held was flooded and our recommendation is 

instead of rebuilding a modular building, we recommend that we just go ahead and demolish 

the building and get it out of there.  It’s been flooded underneath many times. Whitmire, 

we’re going to get some architectural assessments, look at the long-term use of that building 

as it relates to the community center which was part of your parks and recreation master plan.  

Lots of repairs going on with water and sewer utility, I won’t dare go through that but your 

utility department is going through constant review of those and making repairs throughout 

the utility system.  The Mills River Intake is fully operational and they continue to make 

some additional repairs to return it to 100%.  The French Broad River Intake has been looked 

at and I think its in pretty good shape.  Public Services Director Brent Detwiler added that 

there are some minor electrical repairs to do.  Similar repairs going on at the Wastewater 

Treatment Plant.  The Fletcher Pump Station is back up and running.  King Park and Sullivan 

Park we have some work to do.  So, we are working with insurance companies to get those 

repaired. We have yet to get any insurance reimbursement.  We had a number of vehicles that 

were also flooded adding up to about $600,000.  Our Fleet Manager has been able to find 

some slightly used vehicles that we will be replacing those damaged vehicles with.  Some of 

those vehicles have been delivered, others are on order and we will be putting those back in 

service.  Again, we are waiting on insurance and FEMA reimbursements.   We continue to 

meet at least once a week and are slowly moving back to normal activity.  We’ll have more 

up-to-date stuff as we go along.  I do have one positive thing that I’d like to say here, that we 

have created a “Love Hendo Business Recovery Fund” to support local businesses affected 

by Hurricane Helene.  The fund will provide much needed financial relief to businesses 

impacted by the storm addressing physical damage and economic loss that may lead to 

deterioration of the area.  A transparent way for businesses to reach critical short term 

support as part of the broader economic recovery in Henderson County.  So, people can 

donate money but its already a strong foundation of  money that’s been established from 

public and private sectors to help with recovery efforts.  The first round of applications are 

due November 8th and they will also receive applications after that deadline.  The Chamber 

of Commerce is directly involved, as well as, the Small Business Center, Blue Ridge 

Community College, Chamber of Commerce, TDA, Henderson County Partnership for 

Economic Development and Friends of Downtown. I think there is at least seed money of 

$100,000 to provide a recovery fund to local businesses.  

Council Member Hensley added that the Dogwood Community Health Fund has a very large 

grant program and they’re going to start the application process tomorrow, it should be 

posted on Dogwood’s website and it’s a $25,000 grant for businesses under $1,000,000,000 

so those little things can help businesses now until the Federal Government decides to go 

back to work and fund the SBA. 
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Council Member Lowrance asked about public housing and if anything has been said about 

that.  Budget & Management Analyst Jenny Floyd said that she hasn’t heard much but that 

they’re doing intake right now and they’re trying to figure out what’s being repaired.  

Community Development Director Lew Holloway said that he spoke with the Executive 

Director of  the Housing Authority, Connie Stewart, last week and she said they are in the 

very early stages but have been in touch with HUD and CDBG.  Mr. Connet said they will 

reach back out to Connie and see what the update is and get back to Council. 

 

Finally, Council Member Jennifer Hensley added that she has a patient who lives in Bat Cave 

and who had to be Medevac’d from their home.  They had to leave their home, and their 

home was fine, it just had mudslides around it.  They expressed to the Bat Cave Fire 

Department that they were worried about the food in their fridge and the mess and wanted to 

see it.  They got a chance for about 30 minutes to go see their home and get belongings and 

things and they said when they got there, their entire refrigerator was cleaned out and all of 

the drawers and cabinets in the refrigerator had been washed and were drying on their deck 

and all the trash was removed from their home.  These firefighters went in and did that on 

their own which I thought was amazing and we just have amazing people in this community 

that take care of each other and I just wanted to make sure that people heard that.  I’m sure 

we all hear stories like that every day but that stuff means a lot so thank you to them. 

 

       F. Closed Session – John Connet, City Manager 

 

Council Member Lyndsey Simpson moved that City Council enter closed session pursuant 

to NCGS § 143-318.11 (a)(5) to establish,  or to instruct the public body's staff or 

negotiating agents concerning the position to be taken by  or on behalf of the public body 

in negotiating (i) the price and other material terms of a contract  or proposed contract for 

the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or lease. 

 

5.  ADJOURN 

 

City Council came went into closed session at 5:03 p.m. 

City Council came out of closed session at 5:10 p.m. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:10 p.m. upon unanimous assent of 

the Council.   

 

 

        _________________________________ 

        Barbara Volk, Mayor  

ATTEST:  

 

 

_________________________ 

Jill Murray, City Clerk 


